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October 12, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

COURTHOUSE

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

With this letter, I am forwarding two pieces of legislation for the King County Council’s consideration during their review of the proposed 2005 budget.  Both ordinances pertain to groundwater and the activities and services of the King County Groundwater Protection Program.  The first is an ordinance that would permit the Executive Office to negotiate and enter into interlocal agreements to cost-share groundwater protection services; projected revenues from this cost-share are included in the WLR budget proposal.  The second is an ordinance proposing amendments to KCC 9.14 –specifically removing the sunset dates for the four existing groundwater protection committees; staff and budget to support the anticipated continued operations of these committees is included in the WLR budget proposal.
Groundwater is an extremely valuable and hidden natural resource for the people and ecosystems in King County.  Groundwater is used as a potable water supply by 30 percent of King County’s population.  Groundwater also supplies critical late summer and early fall base flows to rivers and streams in the County, as well as contributing to natural flow regimes of all area surface waters throughout the year.  This legislation will enhance the County’s ability to better understand and protect the valuable groundwater resources within King County.

For many years, groundwater protection and related groundwater management activities have been an important part of King County's public health and environmental stewardship responsibilities.  Protecting groundwater against threats to its quality and quantity is essential to ensuring the long-term safety and reliability of water supplies in King County.  The protection of groundwater is central to King County's commitment to protecting the health and safety of the County's residents, and to protecting the public and ecosystem benefits of the natural environment.  The June 2004 Groundwater Proviso Report spoke to the need for permanent long-term funding to support groundwater protection and identified strategies to secure these funds.  DNRP is currently leading an exercise to implement these strategies and establish a permanent funding source; this legislation is an essential step in that process.  This legislative package will help King County continue its important role as a regional provider of groundwater protection services.
Cost-Share Interlocal Agreements

The 2004 Groundwater Proviso Report was submitted to the Council in June.  The report recommended that starting in 2005, the Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP) would fund the Groundwater Protection Program through the use of surface water management fees and area-specific cost shares with local municipalities and purveyors.  DNRP staff has worked extensively with the existing County groundwater protection committees and their representative members to develop draft interlocal agreements to cost-share priority groundwater services.  The scopes of work for each of these agreements has been reviewed by the respective groundwater committees and represent the work they believe constitutes the top priority actions from their local groundwater management plans.  
The draft agreements would enable service provision in the following three groundwater management areas:  East King County, Issaquah Creek Valley, and Redmond Bear Creek.  DNRP staff has developed these agreements in partnership with representatives from the 12 cities and utilities who are potential partners in these cost shares.  Many of these partners have already allocated dollars in their 2005 budget so they can participate in these agreements.  DNRP is proposing to match the cost-share dollars with a portion of the surface water management fees that have funded groundwater protection services to date.  DNRP, in partnership with the Executive Office, is prepared to finalize these agreements with the willing partners.
Removal of Sunset Dates for Groundwater Protection Committees

In 2001 the Council passed Ordinance No. 14214 which established four County groundwater protection committees:  Vashon-Maury Island, East King County, Issaquah Creek Valley, and Redmond Bear Creek.  In 2002 membership was appointed and confirmed for each of these committees.  These committees have been meeting routinely since their appointments.  The primary focus of the groups has been the review and implementation of their specific groundwater management plans.  These committees have provided valuable feedback and suggestions to DNRP and others in the implementation of the groundwater management plans.  They have also been active in shaping the scope of work for, and have encouraged implementing agencies to enter into, the above mentioned interlocal agreements.
Ordinance No. 14214 was codified as KCC 4.14.  The current code states that the committees will sunset as of December 31, 2004.  Each committee has considered the option of concluding their business by this date, and unanimously they have each requested that the sunset date be removed.  The committees would like to continue their operations and believe they play an essential role in reviewing and guiding the implementation of the groundwater management plans.  In each interlocal agreement the respective groundwater protection committee is named as an advisory entity that will track and advise the work performed under the agreements.  The interlocal agreements would also provide funding for the staffing of these committees.  If the interlocal agreements are approved, DNRP is prepared to staff the committees per the terms of the agreements.

If you have any questions regarding this legislation and its relationship to the proposed 2005 budget for the Groundwater Protection Program, please feel free to contact Sarah Ogier, Manager of the Groundwater Protection Program in the Water and Land Resources Division in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at (206) 263-6159

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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